



Minutes of the
MEETING OF THE FACULTY SENATE
April 25, 2022

APPROVED

PRESENT: Eduardo Aguilar, Alexandra Doyle Bauer, Molly Faulkner, Jenny Fererro, Sergio Hernandez, Erin Hiro, Jason Jarvinen, Teresa Laughlin, Lawrence Lawson, Beatrice Manneh, Leigh Marshall, Adam Meehan, Susan Miller, Ben Mudgett, Scott Nelson, Wendy Nelson, Tanessa Sanchez, Fari Towfiq, Alyssa Vafaei, Rocco Versaci, David Williams (ASG), Reza Wrathall, Anastasia Zavodny

ABSENT: Lacey Craft, Will Dalrymple

GUESTS: Ruth Barnaba, Glyn Bongolan, Leah Brown, Nancy Browne, Barbara Hammons, Shelbi Hathaway, Billianne McLellan, Tina-Marie Parker, Kineta Rios, Hossna Sadat Ahadi, Leslie Salas

Please note: All votes are presumed unanimous unless indicated otherwise.

CALL TO ORDER The video conference meeting was called to order by Senate President Rocco Versaci at 2:30 PM.

PUBLIC COMMENT – No public comments.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Senator Wendy Nelson reminded everyone about Media Days this week. Presentations take place today through Thursday. More information can be found here: https://www.canva.com/design/DAEbgC6B62s/of-DzOKw4XQETvNWOXHQ0g/view?utm_content=DAEbgC6B62s&utm_campaign=designshare&utm_medium=link2&utm_source=sharebutton#5

AGENDA CHANGES – No agenda changes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Motion 1 MSC: Laughlin/S. Nelson

Faculty Senate approval of meeting minutes dated April 18, 2022 as amended (see Exhibit 1).

The motion carried.

ACTION

A. Curriculum

Motion 2 MSC: W. Nelson/Faulkner

Faculty Senate approval of Curriculum actions taken April 20, 2022 with the exception of Item X. N ESL 976 Accelerated Written Communication II (see Exhibit 2).

Abstention: Jenny Fererro

The motion carried.

Senator Lawrence Lawson asked Senator Wendy Nelson to delay approving deactivation for Item/Class X. N ESL 976 so the deactivation can be discussed with the ESL Department.

Senator Nelson explained Exhibit 3 that was approved at an emergency Curriculum meeting today. Faculty Senate recently approved the language for the math competency and discussed the fact that Palomar is not going to be offering Math 56 and 60 beginning in Fall 2022. Curriculum needed to address all courses currently in the catalog that have 56 or 60 as a requisite. There were issues because changes need to be made and Curriculum had to make sure that the language would work for veterans and students receiving financial aid. Candace Rose will be making the technical change in META this week because students begin registration next week.

Motion 3 MSC: W. Nelson/Laughlin

Faculty Senate approval of Curriculum actions taken April 25, 2022 (see Exhibit 3).

The motion carried.

B. Committee Appointments

Motion 4 MSC: Zavodny/Doyle Bauer

Faculty Senate approval of the following committee appointment (see Exhibit 4):

The motion carried.

Hiring Committee for VP of Finance & Administrative Services – **April Cunningham**

Senator and Chair of Committee on Committees Anastasia Zavodny said there is still a vacant faculty seat on this hiring committee from Student Services. Senate President Rocco Versaci said the timeline for this committee may be delayed and asked Senator Zavodny to continue to search for faculty to fill that last position.

President Versaci said that Senator Ben Mudgett is stepping down as the FSA chair because he will serve as Curriculum Co-Chair and asked Senators to consider volunteering for this position at the next Senate meeting.

Senator and Elections Chair Beatrice Manneh said there are eight full-time faculty who have accepted Senator positions, no part-time faculty and two of the full-time faculty come from Media Studies. Senator Wendy Nelson from Media Studies explained she needs to be a Senator in order to fulfil her incoming Faculty Senate President seat. She has stepped down as the Curriculum Co-Chair but that position is an Ex-Officio Senator position that expires at the end of this semester. Scott Klinger, also from Media Studies and a member of the Equivalency Committee applied for a Senator seat as well because he is the incoming Chair of Equivalency to replace Fari Towfiq. The Chair of Equivalency must be a Senator. Nelson said Scott Klinger told her he doesn't particularly care if he is a Senator or not but does want to chair Equivalency.

Senator Zavodny said Committee on Committees is currently reviewing Senate Committees to better understand which committees really need a Senator as the chair or as a member of the committee. Zavodny said this discussion could take place in Senate today if needed. President Versaci said there is precedence for this as Barb Kelber chaired a Senate committee and was not a Senator so an exception to this rule could be made. Several Senators agreed with Versaci and asked that an exception be made for Scott Klinger to be a non-Senator as a chair of Equivalency which would resolve the two Senate seats coming from Media Studies issue.

Motion 5 MSC: Ferrero/Faulkner

Faculty Senate approval to allow a non-Senator chair the Equivalency Committee for the 2022-24 term.

The motion carried.

Versaci asked for an email confirmation from Scott Klinger confirming his withdrawal for a Senator seat. On May 2, Senator Manneh will announce the new Senators to be confirmed. New Senators will be invited to the May 9 Faculty Senate meeting.

C. Faculty Hiring Procedures

Motion 6 MSC: W. Nelson/Fererro

Faculty Senate approval of the Faculty Hiring Procedures (see Exhibit 5).

The motion carried.

President Versaci said the District took the document that was approved by Faculty Senate a few weeks ago to their lawyer. A subsequent meeting took place with the District and their lawyer. Last week, Versaci, President Rivera-Lacey and VP Montoya went through the lawyer's suggested changes. The exhibit highlights changes made during that meeting and the changes need to be approved by Faculty Senate. The document is slated to go on the May 3 Governing Board Agenda and may also affect searches currently going on. Versaci explained the needed changes. Versaci said the document now gives Faculty Senate more control over hiring. It also removes AP7120 dealing with the shared governance process. Faculty should be pleased with all of these changes.

VP Jenny Fererro added that changing the Faculty Hiring Procedures was an exceptionally long process, at least eight years or more. Depending on the Senate President, it's gone through times of being ignored and times where it wasn't a top priority. President Versaci took this as a top priority. Lots of meetings took place that were not always pleasant or easy meetings to get this done to make sure that faculty purview and faculty primacy over hiring is really respected at the District level. Fererro said she wanted to make sure that faculty give credit to Versaci for not dropping the ball on this and making sure that it kept moving forward. She said all current and future Senators need to make sure that Senate maintains this control and this level of attention so that Senate can continue to have the strong document and strong control over faculty hiring. VP Fererro said she was happy to be a part of the process.

President Versaci said he spoke with President Rivera-Lacey this morning about the list of recommendations provided by Faculty Senate but that did not fall under faculty purview. Further discussions with President Rivera-Lacey will take place regarding these good suggestions including diversity in hiring.

Senator Lawrence Lawson thanked Versaci, Fererro and others who worked on this update. Senator Lawson pointed out some minor changes that were needed so some language mirrors other language in the document. Lawson also questioned the District's commitment to reimburse travel expense for Level 1 candidates "contingent" upon availability of funding. Lawson said this commitment, along with conducting virtual interviews was meant to attract a more diverse pool of candidates and as it reads, the language almost speaks against virtual interviews. Versaci said this language was already approved by Faculty Senate but striking that language in the document regarding searches will probably be okay with the District. Versaci said that Faculty Senate can't force the District to pay for First Level travel but believes the District will make a good-faith effort to find this funding and made a commitment to this outside of the document. Fererro said this was a compromise because the District would not guarantee this funding in the document, period. Lawson also questioned line 625 and 644 and asked for clarification of who makes the final decision on the hire. Versaci explained that as it stands now, President Rivera-Lacey is not comfortable with handing this over completely to the committee but that is the direction we're moving toward. She is finishing her first round of hiring and this will be revisited during the next review. Versaci said he believes there is a good College President in place who won't abuse the power and encourages Senate to revisit this and continue to push for a consensus model for shared governance in general.

Hossna Sadat Ahadi asked what the District said about reaching out to racially diverse alliances nationwide. Versaci said that HR has a list of where positions are advertised. The search committee is empowered to work with HR to contact

places that the search committee recommends, and at the District's expense. Sadat Ahadi responded saying the biggest reason Palomar does not have racially diverse faculty is because HR doesn't reach out to the right groups. Sometimes faculty are more connected to the different alliances than administrators and Palomar should work collaboratively on out reaching to the right groups. Versaci said he contacted all the chairs of hiring and explained that the District would fund additional advertising if needed but isn't sure how many groups did this. Faculty Senate can continue to encourage departments to follow procedures so that more advertising can be done.

INFORMATION ITEMS

A. Curriculum Co-Chair Release Time

Versaci said Wendy Nelson and Ben Mudgett both talked to Council about adjusting the 60% release time for Curriculum Co-Chair. Ben can't take the full 60% because he's on 100% release time for Articulation Officer. Ben and Wendy are okay with sharing the work and the 60% release time (40% for Ben and 20% for Wendy). Ben Mudgett had a conversation with VP Kahn about allowing another faculty member to take on 20% of his articulation work and VP Kahn was not opposed to the idea. VP Fererro said in order to get a call out for an additional articulation faculty to back fill Ben's 20% time, negotiations, an MOU and a call would have to go out to all faculty and Fererro isn't optimistic this could be done by the end of the semester. Senator Teresa Laughlin supported the idea but said it should be postponed until next semester to give the process plenty of time. In the meanwhile, Senators Mudgett and Nelson could do the 40/20 split just through the Fall 2022 semester.

Consensus was met to proceed with the plan of a 40/20 split amount Mudgett and Nelson for the Fall 2022 semester to complete the curriculum co-chair work.

B. Voicing Concern for DEI Work & Those Involved in DEI Work

Tina-Marie Parker said she wanted to revisit the statement read at Faculty Senate from EEDCC on April 11. The statement was in regard to having the College do more to not just support faculty doing DEI work, but also to protect faculty doing the work and received threats. The statement listed seven action items. Parker thanked everyone who has worked to get the word out. The statement was read at the Governing Board Meeting and College Council. Past experience shows that sometimes issues brought to the District to work on, the "work" doesn't happen fast enough. She and others don't want to see this happen with DEI work. Parker invited faculty to speak at the next Governing Board Meeting on May 3. Faculty should be asking what DEI work is getting done, what is currently being worked on and what are timelines for future actions. Versaci said these comments would come during the first Public Comment segment at the beginning of the 5 PM meeting and speakers have three minutes each to speak. Versaci asked anyone interested in speaking to let Parker know in the CHAT and then work together as a group to prepare comments so each person isn't saying the same thing.

Sadat Ahadi thanked Tina Parker, Rocco Versaci, Teresa Laughlin, Jenny Fererro, Lawrence Lawson and others on the call who are DEI allies. She said she sees them walk the allied ship. She said it was extremely difficult to read the EEDCC statement at Faculty Senate because she herself was getting those threats. Sadat Ahadi said that when one is doing DEI work and fighting against white supremacy, being targeted by their own race, and people are stating how they want to take you out, it becomes real. She encouraged everyone to do something other than just sit with this comfort. The reality is, it becomes normalized for people like herself who lived the experience, all her life. This is an opportunity to step up and actually do something. She said that if it happened to YOU she would be there fighting for YOU and ensuring that your safety and your health is number one. She said to be aware of who is running for Governing Board from District 1; do your research. Sadat Ahadi and others doing DEI work are considered bullies at their respective institutions. The reality is Sadat Ahadi said, is that children can't attend this institution and become faculty members or employees or students and have the same experiences that we have experienced. Thank you.

VP Fererro warned that the Governing Board has the ability to curtail Public Comments if speakers go on for too long and are saying the same thing. She recommends different faculty, six or eight, show up meeting after meeting to speak on this issue. This will help keep it in the forefront and won't allow anyone to forget this priority.

Senator Laughlin said that PFF is taking up an Action on Thursday regarding helping faculty in a concrete way who have felt threatened in any way, by providing a “confidential ally” who will help that person through the HR process.

C. Faculty Compensation and the Pathways Mapper

VP Fererro reported PFF has been negotiating with the District regarding an MOU to appoint a faculty member to maintain the Pathways Mapper. This person would be compensated to do this job year round, not just 10 months. Before the MOU moves forward, Fererro wanted to get Faculty Senate’s input. This faculty member would be appointed by the Dean of Student Success, Equity & Counseling. Faculty Senate and PFF doesn’t usually support an administrator appointed faculty position and prefers to use the joint appointed process developed recently.

Senator Wendy Nelson feels this position definitely needs faculty oversight and questions whether this is really a year round position. Nelson said Curriculum has been streamlined and there is a segment of time when there isn’t much work to be done. Fererro said they are aware of the curriculum timelines so the position isn’t full-time and is only being negotiated now for a one year term.

There was some Senator support for making this a joint-appointed faculty position. Negotiations continue Friday, April 29.

D. Senate Meetings in the Fall

President Versaci asked Senators to consider the meeting modality beginning Fall 2022. VP Fererro said she hasn’t seen any indications that the Governing Board will maintain meeting virtually in Fall and Faculty Senate may not have the option of meeting virtually because of this. Senators would have to be physically present at the meeting in order to vote but a hybrid option could be made available for guests. Versaci said he is looking for a room that could provide enough space for Senators and an option for live streaming.

E. Leading from the Middle Student Success Team Project (see Exhibit 6)

Senator Wendy Nelson began explaining the Leading from the Middle presentation which included an explanation of Student Success Teams, why they are needed, a project timeline, a call to action and how faculty can get involved. Senator Nelson began summarizing the exhibit and was followed by fellow team members Glyn Bongolan, Nancy Browne, Kineta Rios and Leslie Salas. ASG Representative David Williams recommended adding an ASG member to the team.

F. Proctoring & Canvas Security Updates (see Exhibit 7)

Senator and DE Coordinator Erin Hiro began by reminding Senate that they requested the DE Team to create an online proctoring program for students taking exams in online, asynchronous classes and Senate voted to phase out Proctorio by June of 2022. Senator Hiro provided an update of the program. The program was tested last week by faculty and Hiro provided the results of the test. Hiro also provided examples of proctoring options. Next, she shared next steps for the program and announced the online proctoring program will be officially launched on May 2.

Senator Hiro said VP Kahn confirmed that no funding is available for any outside proctoring services or internal proctoring services for Fall 2022 and this is of big concern. Hiro said the tutoring is done by Tutoring staff and part-time faculty could not be used for this activity per HR but Hiro isn’t sure about those specific reasons. Faculty will need to give some notice and requirements for the test and the proctoring service will work with you. In general, she recommends that faculty give the students a full week to take the test. Unless the faculty member has a special need, the students will be required to make an appointment. The ZOOM link will be sent to the student.

Due to time constraints, the Canvas security update will be postponed until May 2.

G. PFF Parity Project – Tabled.

REPORTS

ASG (Mouawad) – No report.

President (Versaci)

I met with President Rivera-Lacey and Vice President Montoya on Thursday afternoon to review and respond to the District's proposed changes to the Faculty Hiring Procedures (Action Item C & accompanying exhibit with markups in today's agenda). Senate VP Jenny Fererro was unable to attend, but we conferred and were in agreement on our responses to the District's proposals. The meeting was extremely collegial, and we reached agreements on all points, which now need to be approved by both Senate and the Governing Board.

College Council (Versaci)

College Council met on Friday, April 22 (before Senate but after reports were due).

Equity, Education, & Student Success (EESS) Council (Versaci)

The EESSC met on Friday, April 15. Information was shared about both the "Tarde de Familia" event (Friday, April 29) and the "Queer Pride at Palomar" event (Wednesday, May 11).

Institutional Effectiveness, Planning, and Fiscal Stewardship (IEPFS) Council (Bongolan)

The Institutional Effectiveness, Planning, and Fiscal Stewardship Council met on 04/15/2022. The Council continued to work in small groups and focused on the goals in breakout rooms. Below are brief updates:

1. Integrating equity (and other) data across the institution (Group Lead: Barton)
 - a. Focused on first overarching goal: Inventory, describe, and share required data metrics for accountability reporting. Reviewed list created by Director Barton.
2. Creating an Integrated Deadlines Calendar (Group Lead: Lane)
 - a. Looking for best technology tool to manage calendars. Possible use of Excel with pivot tables and filters.
3. Ensuring staff are involved in project planning (Group Lead: Kahn/Chauderlot)
 - a. "User group" term to add to governance was reviewed with tweaks and suggestions.

Standing Reports included the following:

- a. Budget committee: Tuesday afternoon meeting. Early planning factors and assumptions looked at. Anticipated revenue budget for fiscal 2023. May 10 – 15 is the May revise which will determine COLA and some other factors. Talked about comparison of the Gooder colleges in compensation vs total expenditures for percentages. Need to work with FCMAT to determine which metric to use. Palomar is ranked the 4th highest in percentage of the ratio in comparison to the Gooder colleges.
- b. Program Review and Resource Allocation Committee: We have Tier 1 request which will go to budget committee. Tier 2 – sent back to fiscal to identify feasibility or other funds such as lottery or other funds.

Next meeting is May 6, 2022.

Employees, Community, & Communications (ECC) Council (Ferro)

ECC Council met on Friday 4/15. We received a presentation on the Student-First website changes. <https://www.palomar.edu/webredesign/> They also mentioned that we will be moving to using an employee intranet as well (meaning that things that employees typically access on the website would not be on the public website). We also made some slight amendments to the proposed governance structure for the DEIAA Development Taskforce to move that forward to College Council. The Taskforce will develop an employee PD course for DEIAA over Summer 22.

Infrastructure & Sustainability (IS) Council (Lucindo/Martin)

- Police Chief Moore joined the council to discuss a proposal of adding parking tag options for military veterans and Purple Heart recipients for the Fall 2022 semester at San Marcos. Similar parking is provided at local malls. It was noted that Palomar College is the largest serving institution for veterans and active-duty members in CA. The
- proposal was voted on and passed to recommend it is brought to the next College Council meeting. Further discussion is needed to determine the number of spots available and parking lot locations.
- Dennis Astl presented the updated Fallbrook 40 building floor plans and landscape designs to the council. Department meetings with the design group are ongoing to finalize floor plan details. Construction is estimated to begin in Summer 2023 and should be completed in two years.
- Reporting duties for the council were confirmed.
- Mike Day, Director of Information Services, provided an update on the Technology Master Plan Subcommittee. The member structure of the proposed Subcommittee went before College Council. The feedback received was this should be a Task Force rather than a Subcommittee. It was recommended that the group include one representative each from Faculty, CAST and CCE.

PFF (Laughlin)

- The PFF is hosting another **Meet & Greet the evening of Wednesday, April 27th!** These are great opportunities for the Palomar community to get together with our Trustees, Faculty, Staff, and Administrators (sometimes even Students join us) and we hope you join us. All are welcome

Wednesday, April 27, 5-6:30pm

Cocina del Charro's outdoor patio

1020 W. San Marcos Blvd. #50

PFF gladly covers the food and non-alcoholic drinks

- A team of dedicated faculty members from PFF is going to Sacramento May 1st and 2nd to lobby for Part-time Parity.
- Our Academic Scholarship Committee is now accepting applications from the family of Union members! Applications are due on May 20, 2020. The attached letter (as well as our [website](#)) outlines the requirements and procedures.
- It's the second year for the PFF Member Awards, and we are putting out the call for nominations in our two categories! Both winners will receive \$500 and a plaque, awarded at the All College Recognition Ceremony.

You may nominate PFF members for either or both categories. Please email palomarfacfed@gmail.com with your nomination by Friday, April 29, 2022.

Union Supporter

A person who regularly attends Union functions and volunteers time when asked.

Criteria:

- Attends eboard meetings and other Union functions
- Is responsive to requests for additional aid to our Union
- Not an eboard member

Community Champion

Someone who has worked to make our College and larger community a better place.

Criteria:

- Initiated programs or activities that benefit our students, staff, and/or community members
- Demonstrates social justice awareness
- Not an eboard member

2021's distinguished recipients are:

- ✓ Listette Lasater, Union Supporter

✓ Hossna Sadat Ahadi, Community Champion

Current eBoard members are:

- ✓ Barbara Baer
- ✓ April Cunningham
- ✓ Joel Glassman
- ✓ Barbara Hammons
- ✓ Shelbi Hathaway
- ✓ Bill Jahnel
- ✓ Martin Japtok
- ✓ Teresa Laughlin
- ✓ Michael Lundell
- ✓ Patrick OBrien
- ✓ Andre Pitts
- ✓ Mercedes Tiggs
- ✓ Anastasia Zavodny

Educators for Equity, Diversity, and Cultural Consciousness – EEDCC (Aguilar/Sadat Ahadi)

No report. The EEDCC Committee is meeting Friday, April 22.

Accreditation (Meehan) – No report.

Distance Education (Hiro)

The DE Committee worked on the following items at its meeting April 20, 2022

The DE Committee was asked to consider what elements an effective department website would have and provide recommendations to the Web Advisory Committee.

This is a draft of our recommendations. We will bring it back for further discussion on May 4. We welcome more feedback.

DE Recommendations:

Give two templates and limit menu options

Main page: Has a short static description of major, course options and future job and salary potential. Consider

- What is (Major Here)?
- Why Palomar?
- What Can I do with a (Major here) Degree?

Menu would have:

Degrees and Classes:

- List of related classes
- List and details of majors
- Link to the mapper

Student Resources

- Link to counseling
- Financial Aid Link
- Link to tutoring, student support

Faculty

- Department chair - photo and contact information
- Dean - photo and contact information
- Other faculty - photo and contact information
- Other staff - photo and contact information

FAQs

- Could include job information
- Student testimonials

- Student/Faculty success stories
- Stay connected: Social Media info

Note: This could be updated by department with common questions

The DE Committee is still discussing whether to recommend to the Senate and PFF that we should negotiate for retraining of online faculty every few years. The DE Members were torn between recommending three- or five-years limits before faculty would be recertified with a shorter, updated version of POET to keep up online teaching skills. This will be brought back to the DE Committee for further review.

Guided Pathways (W. Nelson) – No report.

Budget (Ferrerro) - Budget committee did not meet this week.

TERB (Lawson) - No report.

Professional Development (Guerrero) – No report.

AB705 Subcommittee (Anfinson)

The AB705 Subcommittee met on April 15. The results:

- **Discussion**
 - The committee discussed the benefits of starting students in transfer-level math and English, and credit ESL.
- **Comment Period**
 - No comments
- **Action**
 - We approved the March 2022 Minutes.
- **Reading/Research:** We went over the following research:
 - California Acceleration Project's [Leading for Strong and Equitable Completion](#) in the Feb. 2022 Capacity Gazette.
 - Interviews were conducted with faculty and administrators from colleges who have both high transfer-level completion rates and equitable Black/Latinx completion rates in math, English, and ESL.
 - These strong colleges had 4 themes in common:
 - Shared clarity about the need for change
 - Intention course scheduling and faculty hiring
 - Investments in strong and equitable completion
 - Cross-campus attention to implementation challenges
 - Strong colleges also had institutional support for:
 - Expanded tutoring (embedded tutors/SI in corequisite/accelerated courses)
 - Reassigned time for AB705 coordinators
 - Supportive classroom facilities
 - Responsive institutional research
 - Professional development for faculty
- **Information/Reports**
 - Governance structure change: approved by EESSC and the College Council.
 - Work on changing the local math placement algorithm to the CCCCO default placement algorithm is on-going.
 - The AB1805 CCCCO webinar on 3/24/2022. We are concerned about the following:
 - Our college is **not** currently in compliance with AB1805.
 - Discussion of who should be informed regarding AB1805.

- [Analysis of AB1805 Recommendations as applied to Palomar College](#)
 - California Acceleration Project webinar on 3/11/2022.
 - Erin Feld shared materials from the webinar on wise critiques.
 - Guided Pathways
 - Report from the Leading from the Middle team regarding student success teams.
 - Current work involves identifying one or two big projects to work on.
- **Group Work**
 - We reviewed the [AB705 Student Class Experience Survey 2021](#) provided by IRP.
 - **Group 1:** reviewed the data and student comments related to English.
 - **Group 2:** reviewed the data and student comments related to Math.
 - **Results** of the group work on [these Google slides](#).
- **Recommendations**
 - The AB705 SSC has repeatedly recommended to EESSC the need for support including expanded tutoring (including embedded tutoring and SI), reassigned time for AB705 Faculty Coordinators, and PD for faculty. We have seen no change.
 - These recommendations are based on research (e.g., CAP, PPIC, RP Group, etc.), local data (provided by IRP), experiences of those in the classroom and support services, and advice given by the CCCCO.
 - The AB705 SSC calls on our institution to support students and faculty in their transfer-level math and English, and credit ESL pathways.
 - We recommend our institution take the necessary steps to come into compliance with AB1805.

Sabbatical Leave (Lawson)

We met Thursday the 14th of April to review Fall 2021 sabbatical projects. The work done by our faculty on their sabbatical projects is always inspiring.

Equivalency (Towfiq) - No report.

Student Learning Outcomes (Bealo/Tavakkoly) – No report.

Faculty Service Areas (Mudgett)

The FSA committee is accepting renewals and revisions to discipline FSAs undergoing their renewal cycle.

Credit for Prior Learning (Rose) - No report.

ADJOURNMENT: The meeting was adjourned at 3:57 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Molly Faulkner

Molly Faulkner, Secretary